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The Honorable Larry Phillips






August 29, 2006

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance seeking the King County Council’s final approval of the tenancy plan for the New County Office Building (NCOB).  This proposed NCOB tenancy plan modifies the preliminary NCOB tenancy list included in Ordinance 15328, adopted by the King County Council on November 1, 2005.  Ordinance 15328 required that a final tenancy plan be transmitted to the council by the executive for formal approval by ordinance.  This legislative package complies with that requirement.
This plan reflects the policy direction from Ordinance 15390 adopted on March 24, 2006 and Ordinance 15563 adopted on July 31, 2006.  Ordinance 15390 approved some of the agency tenants to occupy the NCOB.  Ordinance 15563 modified Ordinance 15390 and addressed the future location of the King County Executive Office (KCEO) and the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) by leaving them in leased space in the Columbia Center until such time as operational and facilities planning efforts for criminal justice agencies have been completed, and final decisions regarding the King County Courthouse tenancy are made.  Now that the ambiguities regarding a final location for the KCEO and OMB have been cleared up, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) has completed the NCOB tenancy plan.
In addition to the modifications resulting from the policy direction of Ordinances 15390 and 15563, a number of changes are recommended in this legislation.  First, this proposed NCOB tenancy plan includes occupancy for the recently expanded Office of Information Resource Management (OIRM, which includes the Information and Telecommunications Services Division already approved for NCOB occupancy).  Additionally, the Office of Business Relations and Economic Development (BRED) and the Crisis and Commitment Division of the Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) have been added to the tenancy plan.  
In addition, this legislation contains a provision amending Ordinance 15328 and 15390 that allows the executive flexibility in programming 5,000 square feet or less in the NCOB without further council approval.  To avoid any potential misunderstandings let me assure the Council that both the Executive’s Office and the Office of Management and Budget exceed 5,000 square feet.  Neither would qualify for this threshold exemption and either office would require Council approval by ordinance before it could be moved into the NCOB.  With that clarification, this programming flexibility will enable quick resolution in the future to address space needs of smaller, stand-alone agencies.  As an example, discussions are currently underway with the Alternative Dispute Resolution program (ADR), the Boundary Review Board and the Office of Executive Internal Audit for NCOB occupancy.  Depending upon the needs identified in the final detailed floor plans, it is anticipated that at least two of these agencies will be located in the NCOB.  Both ADR and the Boundary Review Board have identified needs for significant conference room and meeting space that may be best served at another facility.  The final detailed floor plans may only accommodate the needs for two of these agencies, with one agency either remaining in their current space or backfilling vacated space in the Yesler building.  In any case, the Office of Executive Internal Audit will be vacating their current leased space in the Columbia Center.
Finally, this plan uses a floor in the NCOB to house staffing for the Accounting and Business Transformation Project (ABT) and other term-limited project staff.  This approach provides for a fully occupied building while preserving space for growth and flexibility for future space needs for tenants assigned to the NCOB.
Council approval of these occupancies is being requested in accordance with the requirements set forth in Ordinances 15328 and 15390.  I urge your expeditious consideration of this legislation so that the architects for the NCOB can finalize detailed floor-by-floor programming in time for agencies to move into the building on schedule.  This step is critical to the design and execution of tenant improvements in order to meet the time-frame to begin occupying the NCOB starting June 1, 2007.   
Background

As of July 31, 2006, the NCOB development team architect, Zimmer, Gunsul, Frasca (ZGF), is approximately 90 percent complete with detailed, floor-by-floor programming for each tenant agency. ZGF works with representatives from each tenant group to create floor program plans to accommodate operational needs.  Details of this planning process includes items, such as the location and size of conference rooms, copy rooms and other common spaces; the location of hard-walled offices; and functional space layouts for sub-units of the organization.
Any residual non-programmed space will be furnished as special project space with workspace configured for a team environment.  Limited term special projects, staffed by term-limited temporary employees, consultants, or assigned staff would occupy the space for the term of a project.  Examples of planned projects that would be candidates for the special project space include the Accountable Business Transformation project, the Electronic Records Management project and the Vote by Mail project.  Generally, outside leased space is obtained for these types of projects.

The council has authorized occupancies in the NCOB both through the 2005 Space Plan and Ordinance 15390, adopted on March 13, 2006.  Below is a table identifying the agencies currently being programmed into the NCOB as a result of both of these prior council actions. The table also identifies the additional agencies that are now being proposed for NCOB occupancy and for which I am seeking council approval in the attached ordinance.  For both of these groups, the location of where the agency is currently housed is shown.
	Agency
	Current Location
	Authorized By Council

	Department of Public Health
	Wells Fargo Bldg
	2005 Space Plan and Ordinance 15390

	Department of Public Health
	Lynn Trust Bldg
	2005 Space Plan and Ordinance 15390

	Department of Community and Human Services
	Exchange Building
	2005 Space Plan and Ordinance 15390

	Department of Community and Human Services – Crisis and Commitment
	Bank of California Building
	Executive recommended; approval requested herein

	Department of Executive Services -  Finance
	Exchange Building
	2005 Space Plan and Ordinance 15390

	Office of Information and Resource Management
	Columbia Center
	Executive recommended; approval requested herein

	Department of Executive Services – ITS (not including data center)
	Seattle Municipal Tower
	Ordinance 15390

	Board of Ethics
	Columbia Center
	2005 Space Plan and Ordinance 15390

	Office of Business Relations and Economic Development (BRED)
	Columbia Center
	Executive recommended; approval requested herein

	Ombudsman
	Yesler Building
	2005 Space Plan and Ordinance 15390


These final tenancies depart slightly from the council directives contained in Ordinance 15390 in that they do not include units of the Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD) currently located in the Administration building and the Office of the Public Defender and the Veterans’ Assistance program currently located in the Walthew building.  The FBOD felt that an important adjacency with the Assessors Office would be lost if the cash management and property tax collection functions were to be moved out of the Administration building.  In addition, space plan policies as adopted by Ordinance 15328 provide policy direction on the co-location of county agencies, stating that the county shall co-locate services when functional relationships or user accessibility warrant and when economically feasible.  This, coupled with the high costs of vacating and backfilling the sixth floor of the Administration building (where FBOD is currently located), as well as installing expensive tenant improvements for the FBOD group in the NCOB support this recommendation.  Finally, the DCHS and FMD have determined that the NCOB is not the best location for the Office of the Public Defender and the Veterans’ Assistance program, and a lease renewal for the Walthew building is being submitted for council approval in a separate transmittal.
Conclusion

Approval of the final tenants for the NCOB will satisfy the space needs of the agencies occupying the building and will accommodate projected ten-year growth by providing capacity to slightly expand in place and through residual non-programmed project space.  Flexibility for the executive in programming 5,000 square feet or less in the NCOB without further council approval will enable quick resolution of space needs for smaller, stand-alone agencies.  Residual non-programmed space will be furnished as special project space with workspace configured for a team environment.  As I noted above, this non-programmed space will be dedicated to limited term special projects in the short-term to reserve space for future growth.
Thank you for consideration of this ordinance.  If you should have any questions regarding this request, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division at 
206-296-0630.
Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
   Cc: 
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director 

  Rebecha Cusack, Legislative Committee Director, BFM Committees 

     Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Jackie McLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services
David Martinez, Chief Information Officer, Office of Information and Resource 

     Management (OIRM)
George Northcroft, Director, Office of Business Relations and Economic Development 

     (BRED)
Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, DES

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Kathleen Oglesby, Labor Liaison, King County Executive Office

